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DEDICATION TO JOHN IRWIN  
  

This annual report is dedicated to the memory of John Irwin, a board 
member, friend, and colleague who died in January 2010 at the age 
of 80.  John’s path to a career in academia was hardly typical, 
beginning with a five-year prison term for armed robbery in Soledad 
Prison in California in 1952.  After earning college credits while in 
prison, John completed a B.A. and then a Ph.D. in Sociology upon his 
release, and was offered a faculty position at San Francisco State 
University, where he taught for 27 years.   
 
Throughout his career, John combined his passions for scholarship 
and social justice.  He was the author of six highly–regarded books 
analyzing the criminal justice system, including “The Felon” and “The 
Jail,” and all of his publishing reflected the experiences of 
incarcerated people.  His last book, published in 2009, was devoted 
to “lifers,” a population of prisoners he was especially devoted to, and 
for which he spent many hours visiting and interviewing people in 
Pelican Bay and San Quentin.  John served as one of the founders of 
the “convict criminology” movement, a campaign to bring forward the 
perspectives of people who had served time in prison and gone on to 
careers in academia.  As John said, “you can never get away from 
your prison experience.” 
 
At The Sentencing Project we were privileged to have John join our 
board of directors in 2005.  His warmth, dedication and passion for 
justice inspired us all.  We honor his memory and hope that our work 
can continue to reflect the values and vision of his life. 
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R E S T O R I N G  J U S T I C E ,  S T R E N G T H E N I N G  F A I R N E S S  

 

As the nation struggled with a severe fiscal crisis in 2009, one silver lining that emerged was 

that policymakers became increasingly aware of the enormous challenges posed by the 

escalating cost of a massive prison system.  As a result, many of the policy recommendations 

for reform that we and others have promoted for many years are now being heard more 

carefully.  We worked throughout the year to capitalize on these opportunities with research 

and advocacy to advance an agenda for fairness and justice. 

 

On Capitol Hill, we played a leading role in coalition-building for crack cocaine reform, 

culminating in legislation being approved by the House Judiciary Committee and great 

momentum moving into 2010. We worked closely with federal policymakers in advancing 

the issue of youth reentry and promoting Senator Webb’s Commission to examine the scale 

of imprisonment in the United States, and were invited to testify at three hearings of the 

House Judiciary Committee during the year. 

 

The Sentencing Project also played a critical role in the growing movement calling for an 

end to sentencing juveniles to life without parole, a practice in which the U.S. stands alone 

in the world.  During the year we released a widely-circulated national study on the use of 

life imprisonment for both adults and juveniles, and followed that with an amicus brief 

submitted to the U.S. Supreme Court in cases challenging juvenile life without parole for 

non-homicide offenses. 

 

This past year we expanded our capacity for education and advocacy as well. We established 

a new staff position for a state advocacy coordinator, which has enhanced our ability to work 

with both policymakers and grassroots constituencies around the country. And our newly-

redesigned website, complete with a state-based data map and a Race and Justice 

Clearinghouse, has received a strong response from our colleagues and the public. 

 

While we are encouraged by these developments, we remain all too aware of the challenges 

that we continue to face – a scale of incarceration and racial disparity that is unprecedented, 

a political climate that is often not receptive to rational analysis, and a distorted attitude 

toward how the nation approaches public safety.  But we are optimistic that we are truly at a 

moment when change is possible and that our efforts can make a difference. 
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We are hard at work every day on these issues, but also keenly aware that our ability to do so 

is only possible through the generous support of our many donors, both our loyal foundation 

partners and our many individual contributors.  Thank you for sharing our spirit of 

optimism that lasting change may finally be on the horizon. 

 

 

 
Marc Mauer 

Executive Director 

June 2010 
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F O C U S I N G  P O L I C Y M A K E R S  O N  S O L U T I O N S  

 

Providing Testimony to Congress on Problems and Solutions 

Over many years The Sentencing Project has become a trusted voice and resource for state 

and national legislators.  In 2009, Executive Director Marc Mauer was invited to testify at 

three separate hearings of the House Judiciary Committee, on issues of racial disparity, crack 

cocaine sentencing reform, and juvenile life without parole.  Each of these hearings helped to 

identify problems with current policies and promote solutions for better public safety 

outcomes.   

 

Congressional Black Caucus Symposium on the Drug Reform Act 

The Sentencing Project continued to play a leading role in calling for an end to mandatory 

minimum sentencing as a means of bringing greater fairness to the court system.  In June, 

Marc Mauer highlighted the issue as part of a symposium presented by the Congressional 

Black Caucus.  The event was headlined by Supreme Court Justice Stephen Breyer and 

Attorney General Eric Holder, both of whom noted crack cocaine sentencing reform as a 

priority.   

 

Federal Voting Rights Restoration  

Continuing our work on felony disenfranchisement of more than a decade, we organized an 

effort that gained the support of more than 85 criminal justice reform groups to call on 

Congress to support the Democracy Restoration Act.  The Democracy Restoration Act was 

reintroduced in July and would allow voting in federal elections for any person who is not 

incarcerated.  In December, The Sentencing Project sponsored a briefing on the legislation 

for Congressional staff in cooperation with the American Bar Association, American Civil 

Liberties Union, Brennan Center for Justice, and the Drug Policy Alliance.    

 

 



THE SENTENCING PROJECT | 2009 ANNUAL REPORT                         PAGE 4 

 

 

 

 

Campaigns for Juvenile Justice Reform and to End Juvenile Life Without Parole 

The Sentencing Project submitted an amicus brief in support of two Florida cases before the 

Supreme Court challenging the constitutionality of juvenile life without parole in non-

homicide cases.  We collaborated with a Florida State University researcher to document the 

number of juveniles serving these sentences nationally and the conclusions drawn from the 

study were widely cited by media as well as attorneys and justices during oral arguments in 

November.   

 

Research analyst Ashley Nellis co-chairs the Youth Re-Entry Task Force of the National 

Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Coalition.  The Task Force presented a briefing 

on Capitol Hill in November on issues impacting youth, and distributed a policy brief, Back 

on Track: Supporting Youth Reentry from Out-of-Home Placement to the Community.   

 

 

P R O V I D I N G  S U P P O R T  F O R  A D V O C A C Y  

 

Expanding State Policy Advocacy 

With the addition of a new state advocacy coordinator position, The Sentencing Project 

collaborated with advocates in 19 states on sentencing reform initiatives.  Our efforts focused 

on promoting parole for individuals who have served 30 to 40 years of life sentences, 

collecting data on the racial impact of “drug free school zone” policies, reducing restrictions 

on receipt of food stamps and Medicaid benefits, reducing employment barriers for 

individuals re-entering the community, promoting sentence commutations, and felony 

disenfranchisement reform.   

 

Providing Website Resources and Electronic Newsletter on Disenfranchisement 

The Sentencing Project continued to serve as a leading resource of information for the 

media, public, and policymakers on the impact of felony disenfranchisement.  We produced 

and disseminated our weekly email newsletter, Disenfranchisement News, to more than 2,500 

advocates and policymakers across the nation.   
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D E F I N I N G  A  N A T I O N A L  A G E N D A  F O R  R E F O R M  

 

Increasing Awareness of Criminal Justice Issues to Policymakers 

At the beginning of the 111th Congress we distributed a 21-page publication, Criminal 

Justice Primer 2009, to all members of the House and Senate Judiciary Committees.  The 

document provided an overview of policy priorities for criminal and juvenile justice reform, 

and addressed issues of reentry, sentencing, and racial disparity.  

 

 

I M P A C T I N G  T H E  D E B A T E  W I T H  R E S E A R C H  

 

Increasing Awareness of Effective State Strategies for Policymakers 

We released The State of Sentencing 2008: Developments in Policy and Practice, an annual 

review of state sentencing reforms, revealing the range of options that states are using to 

effectively address public safety concerns and escalating prison populations.  This review also 

included developments to improve racial justice.   

 

Examination of the Changing Racial Dynamics of the War on Drugs 

The Sentencing Project produced a report that illustrated that for the first time in 25 years 

the number of African Americans incarcerated in state prisons for drug offenses had declined 

by 21% for the period 1999-2005.  The report also documented a corresponding 42% rise in 

the number of whites in state prison for a drug offense during the same period.  News 

coverage included articles in the Washington Post, New York Times, Christian Science Monitor, 

CNN, and National Public Radio.   

 

Documenting the Increased Use of Life Sentences in America 

Our report, No Exit: The Expanding Use of Life Sentences in America, revealed a record 

140,000 individuals serving life sentences – 1 of every 11 persons in prison-- and highlighted 

striking racial disparities among this group.  The report was widely disseminated and 
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received extensive media coverage including in the New York Times, USA Today, Philadelphia 

Inquirer, Miami Herald, and Dallas Morning News. 

 

 

A D V A N C I N G  J U S T I C E  T H R O U G H  L E A D E R S H I P  

 

Crack Cocaine Sentencing Reform Moves Forward 

In 2009, The Sentencing Project continued to help lead coalition efforts to reform racially 

disparate sentences for federal crack and powder cocaine offenses.  In May, our coalition held 

a Lobby Day that brought activists from 21 states together to encourage their Congressional 

representatives to support sentencing reform.  Marc Mauer testified before the House 

Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime, Terrorism and Homeland Security, urging Congress to 

eliminate the harsh mandatory penalties for low-level crack cocaine offenses, and in July, the 

House Judiciary Committee voted in support of legislation to equalize penalties for the two 

drugs.  The Sentencing Project staff participated in strategy discussions with officials at the 

White House and the Department of Justice on broad drug and sentencing policies, and also 

produced a short public education film and a quarterly electronic Crack the Disparity 

newsletter, which included profiles, news, and advocacy alerts.   

 

National Criminal Justice Commission Act of 2009 

The Sentencing Project co-chaired a broad coalition of more than 130 organizations 

supporting the National Criminal Justice Commission Act (NCJCA), legislation introduced 

by Sen. Jim Webb that would establish a blue-ribbon commission to conduct a 

comprehensive review of the criminal justice system and make recommendations for reform.   
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D E V E L O P I N G  T O O L S  F O R  P R A C T I T I O N E R S  A N D  T H E  

P U B L I C  

 

National Clearinghouse on Race and Justice 

The Sentencing Project developed a comprehensive, internet-based clearinghouse of 

resources on the role of race in the criminal and juvenile justice systems.  The clearinghouse 

comprised more than 430 empirical studies, reports, law review articles, and books that can 

be searched by stage in the criminal justice system, author, publication year, and subject area.  

The clearinghouse was launched with The Sentencing Project’s new website in July 2009. 

 

 

I N F L U E N C I N G  T H E  D E B A T E  

 

A Respected Source for the Media 

During 2009, The Sentencing Project continued to serve as a daily resource for international, 

national, and regional news reporters, editors, columnists and bloggers.  In addition to 

attracting media attention for our publications, we regularly provided research, interviews, 

and resources for journalists.  In addition, we responded to daily press inquiries from 

national, international, and regional broadcast media.  We explained the nuances and history 

of complex criminal justice issues to assist journalists in providing fairer, more balanced 

coverage and to raise critical questions about sentencing, incarceration, racial disparity, 

juvenile justice, and drug policy.  During 2009, our staff was quoted numerous times in 

publications ranging from The New York Times, Washington Post and USA Today to The 

Baltimore Sun, The Boston Globe, Chicago Tribune and Essence.   
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A Trusted Resource for Legislators, Government Agencies and Commissions 

The Sentencing Project provides expert testimony and assistance to policymakers to help 

them develop more sound public safety and crime policies.  In 2009, our staff was invited to 

present testimony before the following legislative committees, government agencies and 

commissions:  

 

U.S. Congress  

Congressional Black Caucus  

Helsinki Commission  

House Judiciary Committee 

Senate Judiciary Committee 

 

U.S. Sentencing Commission 

Symposium on Alternatives to Incarceration 

 

Connecticut 

Commission on Racial and Ethnic Disparity in the Criminal Justice System 

 

Council of the District of Columbia  

Committee on Public Safety and the Judiciary 

 

Iowa General Assembly 

Department of Corrections, Overrepresentation of Blacks in Prison Committee 

Joint House and Senate Judiciary Committee 

House Human Services Committee 

 

Maryland Governor’s Office of Crime Control and Prevention 

Commission on Capital Punishment  

 

Pennsylvania General Assembly 

Senate Judiciary Committee 

 

 



THE SENTENCING PROJECT | 2009 ANNUAL REPORT                                                                                           PAGE 9 

 

 

 

 

B U I L D I N G  S U P P O R T  F O R  R E F O R M  

 

The Sentencing Project reached a broad range of constituencies in 2009, making public 

education presentations to nearly 50 diverse audiences, including: 

 

Academic and Research Institutions 

American Society of Criminology 

Brooklyn Law School 

Cornell University 

Emory University School of Medicine, Rollins School of Public Health 

Harvard Law School, Criminal Justice Institute  

John Jay College of Criminal Justice 

Marquette University 

Stanford Law School 

University of Pennsylvania Law School 

University of Virginia, Institute for African-American and African Studies 

 

Legal and Judicial Associations 

American Bar Association 

Kentucky Bar Association 

 

Policymakers 

National Association of Counties, Justice and Public Safety Steering Committee  

 

Civil Rights and Racial Justice Organizations  

Congressional Black Caucus Foundation 

NAACP Legal Defense Fund 

 

 

 



THE SENTENCING PROJECT | 2009 ANNUAL REPORT                                                                                           PAGE 10 

 

 

 

 

Criminal Justice Practitioners 

Central Connecticut University, Institute for Municipal & Regional Policy  

Indiana Public Defender Council 

International Community Corrections Association 

Montana Judges Association 

National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers 

National Institute of Corrections 

Treatment Research Institute/Addiction Studies Program for the States Workshop 

U.S. Department of Justice Title VI Conference 

University of Iowa Disproportionate Minority Contact Conference 

Virginia State University Disproportionate Minority Contact Conference 

 

Religious and Faith-based Organizations  

Christian Association for Prison Aftercare 

Religious Action Center for Reform Judaism 

 

Justice Reform Advocates 

Aspen Institute Roundtable for Community Change 

Behind the Cycle:  A National Summit to Advance Integrative Approach to Justice Reform 

Drug Policy Alliance  

Family Life Center, Rhode Island 

Minnesota Council on Crime and Justice 

The New School, Center for New York City Affairs 
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2 0 0 9  C A L E N D A R  O F  A C H I E V E M E N T S  

 

January The Sentencing Project delivers Criminal Justice Primer as a resource for all 

new and returning Senate and House Judiciary Committee members at the 

start of the 111th Congress 

 

 American Bar Association’s Criminal Justice magazine publishes Marc 

Mauer’s article examining racial impact statements and other policy 

initiatives designed to make state and federal justice systems more fair and 

equitable  

 

 Connecticut House and Senate approve mechanism for implementing 2008 

racial impact statement legislation, developed and promoted by The 

Sentencing Project 

 
February New Publication:  The State of Sentencing 2008:  Developments in Policy and 

Practice released and distributed to key policymakers in 50 states  

 

 New Publication:  Incarcerated Parents and Their Children documents the 

growing impact of incarceration on children and families 

 

 Mandate for Change, setting out a progressive policy agenda for the Obama 

Administration, is published, featuring a chapter by Marc Mauer, “A New 

Policy for Justice and Public Safety” 

 
March Marc Mauer testifies at House Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime, “Crime 

Summit” 

 

 Marc Mauer receives the John Augustus Award for outstanding 

contributions to sentencing advocacy from the National Association of 

Sentencing Advocates and Mitigation Specialists 
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April New Publication:  The Changing Racial Dynamics of The War on Drugs 

identifies the first decline in the number of African Americans in state 

prison since the inception of the “War on Drugs” 

 

Senate Judiciary Committee holds a hearing on the crack cocaine 

sentencing disparity. New chief of Department of Justice Criminal Division 

Lanny Breuer voices Obama Administration’s support for eliminating the 

disparity 

 

“Crack the Disparity” Coalition conducts month of advocacy for reform 

 

New Publication:  Drug Courts:  A Review of the Evidence assesses the impact 

of the drug court movement in the twenty years since its inception 

 

Senator Jim Webb of Virginia introduces the National Criminal Justice 

Commission Act of 2009 to initiate a “top to bottom review” of the 

criminal justice system 

 
May Marc Mauer testifies before the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime 

hearing on crack cocaine sentencing disparity 

 

U.S. Supreme Court agrees to hear two cases challenging juvenile life 

without parole 

 

 Nicole Porter joins The Sentencing Project in a newly created position of 

State Advocacy Coordinator 

 
June  Marc Mauer participates in Congressional Black Caucus Symposium on the 

25th Anniversary of the Drug Reform Act with Attorney General Eric 

Holder and Supreme Court Justice Stephen Breyer, an architect of the 

original federal sentencing guidelines.  Both the Attorney General and 

Justice Breyer highlight crack cocaine sentencing reform as a top priority for 

Congress 
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 The Sentencing Project and coalition partners gather support from 85 civil 

rights, justice reform, voting rights, faith-based and democracy advocacy 

organizations in support of Democracy Restoration Act, that would restore 

voting rights in federal elections for all non-incarcerated citizens 

 

 Executive Director Marc Mauer testifies before the House Judiciary 

Subcommittee on Crime in support of the Juvenile Justice Accountability 

and Improvement Act 

 

Publication of The Integration Debate, featuring Marc Mauer’s chapter, 

"Two-Tiered Justice: Race, Class, and Crime Policy” 

 

 Bureau of Justice Statistics reports number of adults under U.S. correctional 

supervision in 2008 rose to 7.2 million 

 

July  The Sentencing Project releases No Exit: The Expanding Use of Life Sentences 

in America, finding a record number of individuals serving life sentences in 

state and federal prisons, and overwhelming racial disparities in the 

imposition of life sentences 

 

Washington Post publishes editorial supporting crack cocaine sentencing 

reform 

 

With pro bono support from the law firm of O’Melveny and Myers, The 

Sentencing Project submits amicus brief to the U.S. Supreme Court in two 

cases challenging the practice of juvenile life without parole 

 

State of Washington eliminates ban on voting by individuals who have not 

paid their financial obligations 

 

August Marc Mauer addresses state advocates’ conference of the National 

Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers on reducing racial disparities 

Marc Mauer appears on National Public Radio shows “On Point” and “To 

The Point” discussing prospects for state sentencing reform 
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September U.S. Sentencing Commission announces policy priorities for 2010, 

including three recommended by The Sentencing Project:  continuing to 

study alternatives to incarceration, continuing involvement with federal 

cocaine sentencing, and studying mandatory minimum sentencing 

International Community Corrections Association recognizes Executive 

Director Marc Mauer with its highest honor, the Margaret Mead Award for 

leadership, innovation and influence on public policy in service to the ideals 

and goals of community-based corrections 

 
October Marc Mauer testifies at the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime 

hearing on Racial Disparities in the Criminal Justice System 

 

Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime Chairman Richard Durbin 

introduces bill to reduce the disparity in crack vs. powder cocaine 

sentencing 

 

 Marc Mauer testifies before Canada’s Standing Senate Committee on Legal 

and Constitutional Affairs via teleconference 

 

 “Crack the Disparity” Coalition hosts briefings for House and Senate staff 

on crack cocaine sentencing disparity 

 
November The Sentencing Project and National Alliance to End Homelessness 

sponsor Congressional briefing on Youth ReEntry  

 

 Marc Mauer addresses the Annual Meeting of the American Society of 

Criminology on felony disenfranchisement 

 

December The Sentencing Project sponsors Congressional briefing on Democracy 

Restoration Act with American Bar Association, American Civil Liberties 

Union, Brennan Center for Justice, and Drug Policy Alliance 
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Crack the Disparity coalition holds National Call-In Day for citizens to 

contact their Congressional representatives on the crack disparity issue. 

 

  Senate Judiciary committee passes the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 

Prevention Reauthorization Act  

 

  The Sentencing Project responds to new figures released by Bureau of 

Justice Statistics showing that 20 states had reduced their prison 

populations the previous year 
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SELECTED PRESS CLIPPINGS 2009 
 

 
Study finds half of men arrested test positive for drugs  

May 28, 2009 

"If you just want drug treatment, in some places you are better off getting arrested and going 

to drug court.” 

-Marc Mauer, Executive Director, on the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy 

report finding that half of men arrested test positive for drugs 

 

  
May 20, 2009 

"For the Justice Department to come out and say in strong language that they want to 

eliminate the disparity is a remarkable development.  There is much more momentum than 

we have ever seen on this." 

-Marc Mauer, Executive Director, on the momentum for reforming the disparity in crack vs. 

powder cocaine sentences 

 
Harvard professor arrested at home 

July 22, 2009 

“If you look at every stage of the criminal justice system from initial police contact all the 

way through sentencing and incarceration, you see that African Americans are 

disproportionately impacted by each stage. What we ultimately see as disparate incarceration 

rates are contributed to by all of these factors." 

-Ryan King, Policy Analyst, on racial profiling in the United States 
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Study finds record number of inmates serving life terms 
July 23, 2009 

“The expansion of life sentences suggests that we’re rapidly losing faith in the rehabilitation 

model,” 

-Ashley Nellis, Research Analyst, on The Sentencing Project’s report, No Exit:  The Expanding 

Use of Life Sentences in America  

 
 

 
Will crack-cocaine sentencing reform help current cons? 
August 7, 2009 

"If we've been doing something that's unfair for 23 years now, don't we have an obligation 
to address that unfairness?" 
-Marc Mauer, Executive Director, on the need for Congress to apply proposed new crack 

cocaine sentencing laws retroactively 

 

 

 
California Assembly passes diluted prison reform bill 
September 1, 2009 

“While the early releases are important, that still doesn't address the engine of growth that 

are the sentencing laws. There are too many people going into prison and they are staying 

there too long." 

-Ryan King, Policy Analyst, on California prison overcrowding 
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Teens locked up for life without a second chance  

April 8, 2009 

"Children aren't just little adults, and it's starting to resonate with people. There has been 

general momentum of changing juvenile law in the last few years." 

-Ashley Nellis, Research Analyst, on sentencing juveniles to life without parole 

 
 
 

 
 

Many states sending fewer people to prison, federal report shows 

December 8, 2009 

"While the declining number of African Americans in prison is encouraging, the scale of 
racial disparity in imprisonment is still dramatic." 
-Marc Mauer, Executive Director, on a Bureau of Justice Statistics report finding that the 

incarceration rate for African Americans fell 9% in 2008. 
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President 

The Honorable Renée Cardwell Hughes 

1st Judicial District of Pennsylvania 

 

Devon Brown 

District of Columbia Department of Corrections 

 

Fred Davie 

Public/Private Ventures 

 

Secretary 

Angela Jordan Davis 

American University Washington College of Law 

 

John Irwin 

Professor Emeritus, San Francisco State University 

 

Laura W. Murphy 

Laura W. Murphy, LLP 

 

Randolph N. Stone 

University of Chicago Law School 

Mandel Legal Aid Clinic 

 

Treasurer 

Robert Weiss 

 

Vice President  

Marsha Weissman 

Center for Community Alternatives 
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Advocacy Director 

 

Zerline Hughes 

Communications Associate 

 

Ryan King 

Policy Analyst 
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Research Analyst 
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M A N Y  T H A N K S  T O  O U R  G E N E R O U S  S U P P O R T E R S  

 

 

The Sentencing Project gratefully acknowledges the loyal support of the following generous 

individuals and foundations donors in 2009: 

 

 
$200,000 to $250,000  
Open Society Institute 

Public Welfare Foundation 

Sandler Family Foundation 

 
$100,000 to $200,000 
Ford Foundation 

Wallace Global Fund 

 
$50,000 to $100,000 
Morton K. and Jane Blaustein Foundation 

Bernard F. and Alva B. Gimbel Foundation 

 
$25,000 to $50,000 
Anonymous Donor at Rockefeller Philanthropy Advisors 

Herb Block Foundation 

 
$5,000 to $25,000 
Anonymous 

Anonymous Fund of Tides Foundation 

Barbara Cartwright  

JK Irwin Foundation 

Elizabeth and Arthur Roswell Foundation 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Great care has been taken to ensure the proper recognition of donors. If an error or omission has occurred, we 
apologize and hope you will bring it to our attention. 
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M A N Y  T H A N K S  T O  O U R  G E N E R O U S  S U P P O R T E R S   

 

 

$1,000 to $4,999 

Deanne and Jonathan Ater 
Michael Blake and  
   Barbara Howald 
Edward and Verna Gerbic 

Family Foundation 
Marie Gottschalk 
The Honorable Renée 

Cardwell Hughes 

Robert J. Kopecky 
Janine Lariviere and  
   Roger Gural 
Eve Rosahn 
The Honorable Chip Shields and  
   Shelda Holmes 
Robert Weiss 
ZBI Employee Allocated Gift Fund

 
 

$500 to $999 

Albert W. Alschuler 
Devon Brown 
Janell Byrd-Chichester 
The Katherine Lindsay Howell 

Fund 
Deborah Kaplan 

Joseph Kelaghan  
Phoebe Love 
Jerry Mathwig  
William E. McDaniels 
Jean A. Riesman 
School Sisters of Notre Dame St. Louis 

 
 

$250 to $499 

Addictions Coalition of  
   Delaware, Inc. 
David C. Baldus and  
   Joyce Carman 
Sara Sun Beale 
Robert W. Bohall  
Marsha R. Bradford and  
   Harold A. Dumes 
David Braybrooke 
Charles E. Cerf and 
   Cynthia Dunbar 
Angela Jordan Davis 
Fred and Sara Epstein 
Trudy Ruth Hayden 
Joseph F. Horning, Jr.  
Diab Jerius and  
   Sherry L. Winkelman 
Elizabeth Kantor  
Michael Kleinman 

Janet Kramer 
Merle Krause 
Richard L. Landau  
John Lasser 
Margaret Love 
Barry Mahoney 
MathWorks, Inc. 
Paul R. McClenon 
James D. Montgomery, Sr. 
Margaret and Bill Nellis 
Cornelia T.L. Pillard and  
   David Cole 
Lloyd E. Powell 
Martha Rayner 
The Honorable William Schwarzer 
Elisabeth A. Semel and 
   James Thomson  
Jerome and Arlene Skolnick 
Earl Smith

 
 
Great care has been taken to ensure the proper recognition of donors. If an error or omission has occurred, we 
apologize and hope you will bring it to our attention. 
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M A N Y  T H A N K S  T O  O U R  G E N E R O U S  S U P P O R T E R S   

 

 

$250 to $499 (continued) 

Paul Southworth and  
   Mira Geffner 
Janet E. Steeper 
Randolph N. Stone 
F. Martin Tieber 
Roxanne M. Warren 

John D. Wayman 
Marsha R. Weissman 
Dorothy E. Weitzman 
Peggy J. West 
John Zoraster 

 
 

$100 to $249
Rosalind and Robert Abernathy 
Jeanne S. Adams 
Sean Adcroft 
The Honorable Lynn Adelman 
Jacqueline A. Akins 
Edward Albee 
Buzz Alexander 
Francine Alexander 
David G. Allen 
Connie Anderson 
Anonymous 
Marc S. Atkins 
William Backer 
The Honorable Harold Baer, Jr. 
Robert Baldinger 
Shirley and Robert Barsky 
Robert Batey 
Paul S. Beatty 
Peter Bentley 
Mary J. Bilik 
Richard J. Billak 
Gordon Bonnyman, Jr. 
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond H. Boone 
Watson Branch 
Lynn S. Branham 
Jody and Sheila Breslaw 
Paul Brinberg  
Carol A. Brook and 
   Thomas A. Corfman 
Robert Brown, Jr. 
Anne Brown 
Bennett H. Brummer 

Michael Bryant 
William M. Burke 
Richard A. Busch and  
   Lewise L. Busch 
Roger Carasso 
Ralph Carrell 
Paul Carrington 
James Carter 
Anna L. Chairetakis 
Debra Chaplan 
Philip A. Cherner 
Jeff Christian 
Cait Clarke  
Jennifer Cockburn 
Robert S. Cohen 
Ann Marie Coleman 
Mary A. Cooper 
Robert C. Csandl 
Francis T. Cullen, Jr. 
Suzanne G. Davis 
Lawrence De Graaf  
Michele Deitch and  
   Michael Sturley  
Scott Demarco  
Brett Dignam 
Allen Dines 
Diane and Lowell Dodge 
Mark Drake 
Marilia Duffles and  
   Mark Dunkerley  
Chris W. Dunfield P.C.  
The Honorable William R. Dyson 

 
 
Great care has been taken to ensure the proper recognition of donors. If an error or omission has occurred, we 
apologize and hope you will bring it to our attention.
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M A N Y  T H A N K S  T O  O U R  G E N E R O U S  S U P P O R T E R S  

 

 

$100 to $249 (continued) 
Risa Hirsch Ehrlich 
Hester Eisenstein 
Garold L. Faber 
William Farra 
James E. Felman 
J.D. Fenwick 
Eric E. Fisher 
Marianne Fisher-Giorlando 
Leah Gaskin Fitchue 
John and Margaret Fogarty 
Jane B. Foster 
Richard S. Frase 
April L. Frazier  
Carol G. Freeman 
The Honorable Stuart A. Friedman 
Kit Gage and  
   Steven J. Metalitz 
Whitney and Nancy Garlinghouse 
Mildred M. George 
Creighton E. Gilbert 
Hadassa K. Gilbert 
Constance F. Gipson 
Ira Glasser 
Gerard F. Glynn 
Joe Goldenson and  
   Ronnie Jacobs 
Robert Goodrich 
Theodore T. Gotsch 
Jean-Pres Gregory 
Grey Nuns of the Sacred Heart 
Jim Grigsby 
Samuel R. Gross 
David Guggenhime 
Diane Gunn 
Susanne A. Haffner 
Jerry L. Hancock 
Stephen F. Hanlon 
William F. Harrison 
Eileen Heaser 
Debra Hendershott 
David Henshaw 
Philip and Ann Heymann 

Bob Hirsh 
The Honorable and  
   Mrs. Linwood Holton  
Louis and Pamela Howell 
Linda Atkins Hughes 
Alan H. Hunter 
Marjorie Huse 
Eric J. Hyman 
Sisters of St. Dominic 
Keith Ivey 
Steven Jacobson 
Fumiko Jensen 
The Honorable Kenneth Lavon Johnson 
Robert M.A. Johnson 
Nolan E. Jones 
Vicki A. Jordan 
Alfred and Mary Kahn 
Rachel Kahn-Hut 
Ken Kalfus 
Charles Kamasaki 
Naneen Karraker 
Alice M. Kearney 
Ronald Kelly 
Nicole Kelly 
Virginia Kerr 
Barbara Lynn Kessler 
Mary Kiely 
Alice and Rodney Kingsnorth 
Cameron R. Klinck 
Andrew M. Klyman 
Patricia S. Kuhi 
James and Shirley Lake  
William and Maureen Lamb 
The Honorable Morris E. Lasker 
Lora B. Lempert 
Edwin Deane Leonard and  
   Judith Leonard 
Jerry D. Levine 
David A. Lewis and  
   Ellen J. Winner 
Arend Lijphart 
Anne K. Lindenfeld 

 
 
Great care has been taken to ensure the proper recognition of donors. If an error or omission has occurred, we 
apologize and hope you will bring it to our attention.
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M A N Y  T H A N K S  T O  O U R  G E N E R O U S  S U P P O R T E R S  

 

 

$100 to $249 (Continued)
The Liwerant Family Fund of the Jewish         

Community Foundation 
Jaemi Loeb and  
    Craig Payst 
Leslie Lomas 
Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert Lopez 
The Honorable Alice A. Lytle 
Arien Mack 
Audrey Gore Marcus 
Charles Marlow 
Terry M. Marshall 
Joyce Mast 
Christine A. Matthews and  
   Kenneth E. Nesper Jr. 
Edward and Alice Mattison 
Margaret S. Maurin 
Kenneth May 
Belle M. McMaster 
Kit Murphy McNally 
Robert and Ellen Meeropol 
Diane Jones Meier 
Isa-Kae Meksin 
Philip P. Micklin 
Karen C. Mitchell 
Joanna Monti-Masel 
Jose Morin 
William R. Muenster 
Edward Munyak 
Dory Myers 
Andrea E. Nash 
Robert C. Newman 
The Honorable Thomas E. Noel 
Allan S. Noonan 
Delores Nord 
Quentin and Paula Ogren 
James P. O'Hagan 
Mark W. Olson 
Alice W. Ordover 
Pamela F. Page 
Lynn M. Paltrow 
John Pandiani 
 

Mr. and Mrs. John Paterson 
Edgar C. Peara 
Mahlon and Lovel Perkins 
Carla Peterson 
Barry Phillips 
Michael L. Piccarreta  
Sheila M. Pinkel 
Anne Powell 
Homer Edward Price, Jr. 
Alma R. Price 
Margaret Sind Raben 
Ronald Reed, Jr. 
Philip L. Reichel 
Martin I. Reisig and  
   Julia R. Reisig 
Addie L. Richburg 
David W. Rintels 
Rachel Z. Ritvo 
Larry and Maria Roberts 
Teresa Eliot Roberts 
Avrom Robin 
Annie Rogne 
Constancia Romilly 
Barbara and Oren Root 
Alan R. Rosenthal 
Charles R. Rouselle 
Mark Rowland 
Gina Rusch 
Patricia B. Ryan 
Joel B. Samaha 
Esteban Sanchez 
Anita Savio 
Jennifer C. Scaife 
Richard P. Scheines and  
   Martha Harty 
Dorothy M. Schmidt 
Eric L. Schulenburg 
Alan M. Schuman 
Robert G. Schwartz  
Ray and Phyllis Sells 
Ellen L. Shapiro 

 
 
Great care has been taken to ensure the proper recognition of donors. If an error or omission has occurred, we 
apologize and hope you will bring it to our attention
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$100 to $249 (continued) 
Larry Shapiro 
Steven F. Shatz 
Kitty P. Sherwin 
Matthew Shors 
Rosanne Siegler 
Sisters of Saint Francis 
The Honorable Terry Smerling 
Amy Stamm and  
   Alisa Klein 
Mark J. Stanziano 
Barbara Anne Steck 
Herbert Steptoe 
Katy Jo Steward 
Brian Stewart 
Glenn A. Story 
Michael L. Stout and  
   Marci E. Beyer 
Cheryl Stratten 
Eileen Subak 
Gary A. Sultz 
Bob A. Summers  
   and Orly Yadin 

Mark Summers 
Victor Teich 
Judith L. Tharp 
C. Gomer Thomas and  
   E. Jane Cameron 
Cynthia R. Thompson 
Peter T. Vajda 
Athena Viscusi 
Mark L. Walker 
Joseph W. Watson 
David Weimer 
Martin and Sally Weinraub 
Dana and Richard Wekerle 
Ron Reid Welch 
David and Shirley Wenner 
Alec J. Whyte 
T. Franklin Williams  
Jeaneane Williams 
W.S. Woodin 
Lloyd A. Wright 
Alex Zakaras 
Arthur Jay Ziffer 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Great care has been taken to ensure the proper recognition of donors. If an error or omission has occurred, we 
apologize and hope you will bring it to our attention. 
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F Y  2 0 0 9  F I N A N C I A L  A N A L Y S I S  

 

Thanks to our generous individual and foundation supporters, The Sentencing Project 

remained in the strong financial position we have enjoyed for the past several years, and 

continued to grow modestly in accordance with our strategic plan. 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Program Services 

73% 

Fundraising 

19% 

General and 

Administrative 

8% 

EXPENDITURES 
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F Y  2 0 0 9  F I N A N C I A L  A N A L Y S I S  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Sentencing Project received a financial audit by an independent CPA firm covering the 

fiscal year ending 12/31/2008, and we are pleased to report that no changes to our 

accounting system were recommended.   

 

 

 

 

  

Individual Contributions 

12% 

Other Revenue 

6% 

Grants 

82% 

REVENUE AND SUPPORT 
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STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION 
December 31, 2009  

_______________ 

        
        
ASSETS       

Current Assets       

 Cash and cash equivalents      $      225,614   

 Grants receivable              201,203   

 Investments, current portion     1,570,706  

 Prepaid expenses, deposits and other assets                  9,608   

        

               Total Current Assets          2,007,131  

        

 Investment, net of current portion     -  

    Furniture and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of   $105,460   6,326   

        

                         TOTAL ASSETS      $   2,013,457   

        

LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS       

Current Liabilities       

 Accounts payable      $        7,555   

 Accrued expenses     14,471  

               Total Liabilities                22,026   

Risks       

        

Net Assets       

 Unrestricted              1,775,215   

 Temporarily restricted               216,216   

        

                          

TOTAL NET ASSETS           1,991,431   

        

                         TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS     $   2,013,457   
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S T A T E M E N T  O F  A C T I V I T I E S  

For the Year Ended December 31, 2009  
  

        

    Temporarily  12/31/2009  

  Unrestricted  Restricted   Total   

REVENUE AND SUPPORT       

 Grants  $    545,000    $    240,000    $      785,000   

 Individual contributions           113,721                   -                113,721   

 Consulting/training fees -                   -               -  

 Speaker fees and honoraria             19,356                    -     19,356  

 Publications sales 262                    -     262  

 Royalties 85                    -     85   

 Interest and dividend income 38,456                    -     38,456  

 Miscellaneous income                    100               -                    100  

   Net assets released from restrictions:                                                        

   Satisfaction of program restrictions 148,784         (148,784)                     -     

        

          TOTAL REVENUE       

              AND SUPPORT              865,764              91,216       956,980   

        

EXPENSES       

 Program services 694,731                    -     694,731   

 General and administrative 76,668                    -     76,668   

 Fundraising 185,324                    -     185,324   

        

          TOTAL EXPENSES           956,723                    -            956,723   

        

Change in Net Assets (90,959)        91,216            257   

        

NET ASSETS, BEGINNING OF PERIOD 1,866,174   125,000  1,991,174  

        

NET ASSETS, END OF PERIOD  $       1,775,215    $    216,216    $   1,991,431   
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S T A T E M E N T  O F  F U N C T I O N A L  E X P E N S E S   

  

For the Year Ended December 31, 2009  

 Program Services     

 Public  Policy Reform Total Program General and  12/31/2009 

 Education Advocacy Services Administrative Fundraising Total 

Salaries and benefits $435,289  $104,957  $540,246  $29,645  $112,566  $682,457  
Consultants 7,590 1,146 8,736 2,376 19,611 30,723 

Meetings 1,992 480 2,472 996 515 3,983 

Printing and Publication 4,803 622 5,425 1,289 20,945 27,658 

Travel 11,221 3,833 15,054 916 993 16,964 

Legal and accounting 13,860 3,342 17,202 6,929 3,584 27,715 

Postage and delivery 4,251 1,012 5,263 2,098 9,135 16,496 

Occupancy 41,122 9,915 51,037 20,557 10,634 82,228 

Office supplies 2,264 546 2,810 1,132 614 4,556 

Telephone and fax 4,667 1,125 5,793 2,333 1,207 9,333 

Office Equipment and maintenance 6,031 1,454 7,485 3,015 2,260 12,760 

Miscellaneous 366 76 442 158 82 681 

Depreciation 3,540 854 4,393 1,770 915 7,078 

Insurance 1,601 386 1,987 801 414 3,202 

Bank service charge 545 131 677 272 141 1,090 

Dues/Subscriptions/Registration fees 1,701 287 1,987 312 635 2,935 

Website  22,723 999 23,722 2,070 1,071 26,863 

        
TOTAL EXPENSES $563,566 $131,165 $694,731 $76,668 $185,324 $956,723 
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Washington, DC 20036
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